May 11, 2023

The Board of Commissioners of the Arapahoe County Public Airport Authority, Arapahoe County, Colorado, held a regular meeting open to the public at Centennial Airport Administration Complex, 7565 South Peoria St., Englewood, Colorado, located within the County, on May 11, 2023 at 3:00 p.m.

The following members were present:

Commissioner Bagnato, Chair

Commissioner Campbell-Swanson, Clerk

Commissioner Doubek, Assistant Clerk

Commissioner Holen, Treasurer

Commissioner Huffman, Ex-Officio

Commissioner Sieber, Ex-Officio

The following members were absent, but excused:

Commissioner Baker, Chair Pro-Tem

Commissioner Laydon, Ex-Officio

Each Commissioner was notified of the date, time, and place of the meeting and the purpose to which it was called. At least three (3) days prior to the date of the meeting, Public Meeting notices were posted, and an agenda was posted on the Authority's website and in the window of the door at the Administration building. Please note that this public meeting was held through video and web conferencing software options for the Board members, staff, and public.

Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance

Chair Bagnato called the meeting to order at 3:00 p.m. and recited the Pledge of Alliance.

Amendments to the Agenda

None

Next Meetings

- June 7, 2023 @ 6:30 p.m. Noise Roundtable Meeting Wright Brother's Room, Hybrid/Virtual
- June 8, 2023 @ 3:00 p.m. Regular Board Meeting Wright Brother's Room, Hybrid/Virtual

CONSENT AGENDA

1. Approve Minutes of April 13, 2023

Stacev Davenport

Recommendation: Motion to approve the minutes of April 13, 2023, and authorize the Chair to sign.

2. Option to Lease with Joshnik, LLLP for parcel 22G

Luke Skaflen

Recommendation: Motion to approve Option to Lease with Joshnik, LLLP and authorize Chair and Clerk to sign.

3. Change Order #1 to the Contract Agreement for the 2023 Upgrade Perimeter Fence – Phase 1 with Complete Fence
Lauren Wiarda

Recommendation: Motion to approve Change Order #1 to the Contract Agreement for the 2023 Upgrade Perimeter Fence – Phase 1 with Complete Fence and authorize the Chair and Clerk to sign.

4. Approval of Consent Agenda

Thad Bagnato

Recommendation: Approval of the Consent Agenda.

Commissioner Holen made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as published; the motion was seconded by Commissioner Campbell-Swanson and passed unanimously.

BUSINESS AGENDA

5. Items Moved to the Business Agenda None.

Thad Bagnato

6. Legislative Report and Airport Update Recommendation: Advisory.

Mike Fronapfel

Mr. Fronapfel began by showing a few pictures from the April 26th, 2023 dedication ceremony for two new Oshkosh Striker Aircraft Rescue Firefighting trucks that South Metro Fire Rescue and the Airport Authority purchased. Mr. Fronapfel continued with an honorable mention for the 2022-2023 Balchen/Post Award presented to our team for outstanding achievement in airport snow and ice control. The award was presented to Derald Shaw and Matt Smith, as representatives of our snow team, at the conference. Mr.

Fronapfel also gave special thanks to Lorie Hinton and Jeremy Gunn for overseeing snow removal operations. Additionally, the airport is looking forward to receiving a couple pieces of new snow equipment for the next snow season. Mr. Fronapfel stated that on May 3rd, 2023 a press event was held to announce the arrival of Swift UL94 aviation fuel. Mr. Fronapfel went on to say that with support from jetCenters of Colorado and public input Centennial Airport was the first airport in the state to have unleaded fuel available. The flight schools have stepped up and have obtained STC's for all their eligible aircraft. In the first week about 300 gallons of fuel was sold, which is approximately 20% of overall sales of avgas. Next, Mr. Fronapfel showed a video produced by CDOT Division of Aeronautics that provided information about Centennial Airports transition to unleaded avgas. Following the video Mr. Fronapfel thanked the Division of Aeronautics for putting the video together and thanked the community for their input.

7. Ratification of the contract with The Normandy Group LLC.

Mike Fronapfel

Recommendation: Motion to ratify the Executive Director's signature on the Normandy Group Contract.

Mr. Fronapfel advised that on April 21st, 2023 the airport in partnership with Arapahoe County and the City of Greenwood Village entered into a five month contract with The Normandy Group, LLC to provide lobbying services to help resolve noise issues in the community. Mr. Fronapfel noted that the cost for these services are being paid by the airport at 50% and our partners at 25% each. A letter has already been drafted and sent to our elected officials which we hope will be forwarded to the FAA administrator to engage a technical expert to participate in our sub-roundtable technical working group. Commissioner Campbell-Swanson commented prior to a vote on this recommended motion regarding the scope of this contract, provided context for this project, and expressed confidence and optimism in this group. Commissioner Campbell-Swanson stated appreciation to the airport for using its funds to help solve this problem along with Greenwood Village. Commissioner Holen commented about how impactful this project can be. Mr. Fronapfel made final comments about the length of the contract.

Commissioner Campbell-Swanson made a motion to approve the ratification of the Executive Directors signature on the Normandy Group LLC contact; the motion was seconded by Commissioner Holen and passed unanimously.

8. Federal Airport Improvement Program (AIP) and State Grant Funding Recommendation: Advisory.

Dave Ulane

Mr. Ulane gave a presentation about how CDOT Division of Aeronautics supports airports and aviation in Colorado consisting primarily of investment and funding. In Mr. Ulane's presentation it was stated there are 76 public use airports in Colorado that play an important role in the community to include wildfire management, air ambulance flights, and overnight air freight. There are 49 Colorado airports that are eligible for funding under the Federal Airport Improvement Program. Mr. Ulane advised that funds to support reinvestment programs for these local airports come 100% from state aviation fuel taxes. Per state law two thirds of the division's revenue goes back to the airport where the fuel was sold to use for aviation purposes. The other third goes toward grant programs and State Infrastructure Bank loans. Mr. Ulane provided some funding totals with a breakdown for Centennial Airport since 1992. Mr. Ulane specified that the division does not handle FAA funds at all, but they do align their funding with airports and FAA funding. Mr. Ulane completed the presentation and opened up to questions.

Commissioner Holen thanked Mr. Ulane and the Division for their work in aviation. Commissioner Huffman asked if the funds returned to the airport are proportionate with the aviation fuel taxes collected. Mr. Ulane confirmed. Commissioner Campbell-Swanson asked if the division works with the FAA on grant assurances. Mr. Ulane answered no. Mr. Fronapfel thanked Mr. Ulane and added that state funds also help fund internships across the state, and clarified that Centennial Airport is funded solely by users of the airport, no local taxes fund this organization. Mr. Ulane agreed. Chair Bagnato thanked Mr. Ulane.

REPORTS

9. March 2023 Financial Report

Andrew Gillespie

Recommendation: Advisory.

Mr. Gillespie, CFO, presented the March 2023 financial report. Commissioners Campbell-Swanson and Huffman asked questions; Mr. Fronapfel and Mr. Gillespie provided answers.

10. Fuel and Operations Report for April 2023

Nathan Moran

Recommendation: Advisory.

Mr. Moran presented the following information:

- 2023 YTD Operations: Up 13.8% from 2022 at 106,687.
- Monthly Operations, April: Up 28.1% from 2022 at 30,411.
- 2023 YTD Fuel Totals: Down 16.5% from 2022 at 4,740,817.

- Monthly Fuel Totals, April: Down 19.6% from 2022 at 1,092,329.
- Monthly AvGas Sales, April: Down 12.6% from 2022 at 55,085.
- Monthly Jet Fuel Sales, April: Down 20.8% from 2022 at 1,037,244.
- Monthly Market Share for fuel sales, April: JCoC: 44.9%; Signature South: 24.5%; Signature North: 16.2%; Modern: 14.2%;
 Heliplex: 0.2%

Chair Bagnato, Commissioners Campbell-Swanson, and Doubek asked questions. Mr. Fronapfel answered.

11. Noise Report for April 2023

Samantha Blymyer

Recommendation: Advisory.

Ms. Samantha Blymyer presented statistics on the April 2023 noise complaints; she stated the following:

- For April 2023, there were 680 complaints from 60 households; with the number one household removed there were 547 noise complaints.
- 2023 YTD complaints are 2,538 from 149 households.
- Of the 680 complaints, 27 were responded to by email and 7 by phone.
- Arapahoe County Unincorporated led complaints at 55%, followed by Greenwood Village at 21%, with Centennial at 10%, Douglas County Unincorporated at 5%, and Parker at 5%.
- 627 complaints came from daytime operations while 53 came from nighttime operations.
- For April 2023 there were 30,411 operations.
- The number one household resides in Greenwood Village with 538 complaints which make up 21% of the complaints for 2023 year to date. The top five households make up 52% of the total complaints year to date. The remaining 1207 complaints with the top five households removed make up 48% of the total complaints year to date.
- Props led complaints by aircraft type with 93%, 6% for Jets, and 1% for helicopter flights. Training led complaints by operation type at 61%, followed by departures at 26%, and arrivals at 13%.

Commissioners Campbell-Swanson made comments about residents submitting complaints. Ms. Blymyer and Mr. Fronapfel provided responses. Commissioner Doubek commented on the helpfulness of noise complaint map.

12. Centennial Airport Community Noise Roundtable Update Recommendation: Advisory Andy Jones (Highlands Ranch Metropolitan District)

Mr. Jones reported on the following for the noise roundtable:

- Mr. Jones advised that the 2023-2025 CACNR work program has been approved, and a copy has been provided to the board.
- Submission of a priorities request regarding traffic pattern and safety.
- Possible Fly-Quiet signage in the new run-up area.
- Planning for a CACNR retreat and working on ideas with areas of focus.
- Mr. Jones commented that the CACNR is a separate organization represented by all the local areas. The last meeting had approximately 40 in attendance with another 23 attending virtually. Continuing issues from the public are primarily about noise, leaded gas and health effects, and lack of FAA involvement.
- Mr. Jones addressed some of the public opinions that have been voiced about the airport. Mr. Jones proceeded to speak about the benefits the airport provides including the need to provide training for new pilots. Mr. Jones said that the demand and growth for just one airline shows a necessity for training pilots. Mr. Jones mentioned some public comments were about closing flight schools and how that would have regional and national impact on our aviation and transportation infrastructure.
- The roundtable discussed and agreed to explore airport data regarding capacity and total operations over time at a future meeting.
- At the next meeting a presentation will be aired about the FAA Eagle program.

Chair Bagnato commented about service on a noise panel. Mr. Jones stated that flight schools have an increased engagement with the roundtable. Commissioner Campbell-Swanson offered clarity about training boxes and tower-controlled airspace. Mr. Jones commented about flight school awareness.

Public Comment

Chair Bagnato opened the public comment period at 4:26pm at which time a representative from jetCenters of Colorado spoke and Chair Bagnato commented about unleaded fuel. Next several residents from Greenwood Village, Centennial, unincorporated Arapahoe County, and Louviers made comments to the Board. Some thanked the Airport Authority and made comments about the Normandy Group. Others shared their feelings of retaliation from pilots over complaints of noise from low flying planes over their

Bagnato, Commissioners Campbell-Swanson and Holen responded to comments and que questions and comments. Public comment ended at 6:11pm.	estions. Mr. Fronapfel also responded to
Comments from Board or Staff None.	
Adjournment The meeting was adjourned at 6:14 p.m.	Thad Bagnato
Execution of Documents	Stacey Davenport
Approved:	

Thad Bagnato, Chair

homes. Comments included airport operations, minimum standards, and the FAA. Nine citizens made comments online. Chair

May 11, 2023

The Board of Commissioners of the Arapahoe County Public Airport Authority, Arapahoe County, Colorado, held a regular meeting open to the public at Centennial Airport Administration Complex, 7565 South Peoria St., Englewood, Colorado, located within the County, on May 11, 2023 at 3:00 p.m.

The following members were present:

Commissioner Bagnato, Chair

Commissioner Campbell-Swanson, Clerk

Commissioner Doubek, Assistant Clerk

Commissioner Holen, Treasurer

Commissioner Huffman, Ex-Officio

Commissioner Sieber, Ex-Officio

The following members were absent, but excused:

Commissioner Baker, Chair Pro-Tem

Commissioner Laydon, Ex-Officio

Each Commissioner was notified of the date, time, and place of the meeting and the purpose to which it was called. At least three (3) days prior to the date of the meeting, Public Meeting notices were posted, and an agenda was posted on the Authority's website and in the window of the door at the Administration building. Please note that this public meeting was held through video and web conferencing software options for the Board members, staff, and public.

Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance

Chair Bagnato called the meeting to order at 3:00 p.m. and recited the Pledge of Alliance.

Amendments to the Agenda

None

Next Meetings

- June 7, 2023 @ 6:30 p.m. Noise Roundtable Meeting Wright Brother's Room, Hybrid/Virtual
- June 8, 2023 @ 3:00 p.m. Regular Board Meeting Wright Brother's Room, Hybrid/Virtual

CONSENT AGENDA

1. Approve Minutes of April 13, 2023

Stacey Davenport

Recommendation: Motion to approve the minutes of April 13, 2023, and authorize the Chair to sign.

2. Option to Lease with Joshnik, LLLP for parcel 22G

Luke Skaflen

Recommendation: Motion to approve Option to Lease with Joshnik, LLLP and authorize Chair and Clerk to sign.

3. Change Order #1 to the Contract Agreement for the 2023 Upgrade Perimeter Fence – Phase 1 with Complete Fence
Lauren Wiarda

Recommendation: Motion to approve Change Order #1 to the Contract Agreement for the 2023 Upgrade Perimeter Fence – Phase 1 with Complete Fence and authorize the Chair and Clerk to sign.

4. Approval of Consent Agenda

Thad Bagnato

Recommendation: Approval of the Consent Agenda.

Commissioner Holen made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as published; the motion was seconded by Commissioner Campbell-Swanson and passed unanimously.

BUSINESS AGENDA

5. Items Moved to the Business Agenda None.

Thad Bagnato

6. Legislative Report and Airport Update

Mike Fronapfel

Recommendation: Advisory.

Mr. Fronapfel began by showing a few pictures from the April 26th, 2023 dedication ceremony for two new Oshkosh Striker Aircraft Rescue Firefighting trucks that South Metro Fire Rescue and the Airport Authority purchased. Mr. Fronapfel continued with an honorable mention for the 2022-2023 Balchen/Post Award presented to our team for outstanding achievement in airport snow and ice control. The award was presented to Derald Shaw and Matt Smith, as representatives of our snow team, at the conference. Mr.

Fronapfel also gave special thanks to Lorie Hinton and Jeremy Gunn for overseeing snow removal operations. Additionally, the airport is looking forward to receiving a couple pieces of new snow equipment for the next snow season. Mr. Fronapfel stated that on May 3rd, 2023 a press event was held to announce the arrival of Swift UL94 aviation fuel. Mr. Fronapfel went on to say that with support from jetCenters of Colorado and public input Centennial Airport was the first airport in the state to have unleaded fuel available. The flight schools have stepped up and have obtained STC's for all their eligible aircraft. In the first week about 300 gallons of fuel was sold, which is approximately 20% of overall sales of avgas. Next, Mr. Fronapfel showed a video produced by CDOT Division of Aeronautics that provided information about Centennial Airports transition to unleaded avgas. Following the video Mr. Fronapfel thanked the Division of Aeronautics for putting the video together and thanked the community for their input.

7. Ratification of the contract with The Normandy Group LLC.

Mike Fronapfel

Recommendation: Motion to ratify the Executive Director's signature on the Normandy Group Contract.

Mr. Fronapfel advised that on April 21st, 2023 the airport in partnership with Arapahoe County and the City of Greenwood Village entered into a five month contract with The Normandy Group, LLC to provide lobbying services to help resolve noise issues in the community. Mr. Fronapfel noted that the cost for these services are being paid by the airport at 50% and our partners at 25% each. A letter has already been drafted and sent to our elected officials which we hope will be forwarded to the FAA administrator to engage a technical expert to participate in our sub-roundtable technical working group. Commissioner Campbell-Swanson commented prior to a vote on this recommended motion regarding the scope of this contract, provided context for this project, and expressed confidence and optimism in this group. Commissioner Campbell-Swanson stated appreciation to the airport for using its funds to help solve this problem along with Greenwood Village. Commissioner Holen commented about how impactful this project can be. Mr. Fronapfel made final comments about the length of the contract.

Commissioner Campbell-Swanson made a motion to approve the ratification of the Executive Directors signature on the Normandy Group LLC contact; the motion was seconded by Commissioner Holen and passed unanimously.

8. Federal Airport Improvement Program (AIP) and State Grant Funding Recommendation: Advisory.

Dave Ulane

Mr. Ulane gave a presentation about how CDOT Division of Aeronautics supports airports and aviation in Colorado consisting primarily of investment and funding. In Mr. Ulane's presentation it was stated there are 76 public use airports in Colorado that play an important role in the community to include wildfire management, air ambulance flights, and overnight air freight. There are 49 Colorado airports that are eligible for funding under the Federal Airport Improvement Program. Mr. Ulane advised that funds to support reinvestment programs for these local airports come 100% from state aviation fuel taxes. Per state law two thirds of the division's revenue goes back to the airport where the fuel was sold to use for aviation purposes. The other third goes toward grant programs and State Infrastructure Bank loans. Mr. Ulane provided some funding totals with a breakdown for Centennial Airport since 1992. Mr. Ulane specified that the division does not handle FAA funds at all, but they do align their funding with airports and FAA funding. Mr. Ulane completed the presentation and opened up to questions.

Commissioner Holen thanked Mr. Ulane and the Division for their work in aviation. Commissioner Huffman asked if the funds returned to the airport are proportionate with the aviation fuel taxes collected. Mr. Ulane confirmed. Commissioner Campbell-Swanson asked if the division works with the FAA on grant assurances. Mr. Ulane answered no. Mr. Fronapfel thanked Mr. Ulane and added that state funds also help fund internships across the state, and clarified that Centennial Airport is funded solely by users of the airport, no local taxes fund this organization. Mr. Ulane agreed. Chair Bagnato thanked Mr. Ulane.

REPORTS

9. March 2023 Financial Report

Andrew Gillespie

Recommendation: Advisory.

Mr. Gillespie, CFO, presented the March 2023 financial report. Commissioners Campbell-Swanson and Huffman asked questions; Mr. Fronapfel and Mr. Gillespie provided answers.

10. Fuel and Operations Report for April 2023

Nathan Moran

Recommendation: Advisory.

Mr. Moran presented the following information:

- 2023 YTD Operations: Up 13.8% from 2022 at 106,687.
- Monthly Operations, April: Up 28.1% from 2022 at 30,411.
- 2023 YTD Fuel Totals: Down 16.5% from 2022 at 4,740,817.

- Monthly Fuel Totals, April: Down 19.6% from 2022 at 1,092,329.
- Monthly AvGas Sales, April: Down 12.6% from 2022 at 55,085.
- Monthly Jet Fuel Sales, April: Down 20.8% from 2022 at 1,037,244.
- Monthly Market Share for fuel sales, April: JCoC: 44.9%; Signature South: 24.5%; Signature North: 16.2%; Modern: 14.2%;
 Heliplex: 0.2%

Chair Bagnato, Commissioners Campbell-Swanson, and Doubek asked questions. Mr. Fronapfel answered.

11. Noise Report for April 2023

Samantha Blymyer

Recommendation: Advisory.

Ms. Samantha Blymyer presented statistics on the April 2023 noise complaints; she stated the following:

- For April 2023, there were 680 complaints from 60 households; with the number one household removed there were 547 noise complaints.
- 2023 YTD complaints are 2,538 from 149 households.
- Of the 680 complaints, 27 were responded to by email and 7 by phone.
- Arapahoe County Unincorporated led complaints at 55%, followed by Greenwood Village at 21%, with Centennial at 10%, Douglas County Unincorporated at 5%, and Parker at 5%.
- 627 complaints came from daytime operations while 53 came from nighttime operations.
- For April 2023 there were 30,411 operations.
- The number one household resides in Greenwood Village with 538 complaints which make up 21% of the complaints for 2023 year to date. The top five households make up 52% of the total complaints year to date. The remaining 1207 complaints with the top five households removed make up 48% of the total complaints year to date.
- Props led complaints by aircraft type with 93%, 6% for Jets, and 1% for helicopter flights. Training led complaints by operation type at 61%, followed by departures at 26%, and arrivals at 13%.

Commissioners Campbell-Swanson made comments about residents submitting complaints. Ms. Blymyer and Mr. Fronapfel provided responses. Commissioner Doubek commented on the helpfulness of noise complaint map.

12. Centennial Airport Community Noise Roundtable Update Recommendation: Advisory Andy Jones (Highlands Ranch Metropolitan District)

Mr. Jones reported on the following for the noise roundtable:

- Mr. Jones advised that the 2023-2025 CACNR work program has been approved, and a copy has been provided to the board.
- Submission of a priorities request regarding traffic pattern and safety.
- Possible Fly-Quiet signage in the new run-up area.
- Planning for a CACNR retreat and working on ideas with areas of focus.
- Mr. Jones commented that the CACNR is a separate organization represented by all the local areas. The last meeting had approximately 40 in attendance with another 23 attending virtually. Continuing issues from the public are primarily about noise, leaded gas and health effects, and lack of FAA involvement.
- Mr. Jones addressed some of the public opinions that have been voiced about the airport. Mr. Jones proceeded to speak about
 the benefits the airport provides including the need to provide training for new pilots. Mr. Jones said that the demand and
 growth for just one airline shows a necessity for training pilots. Mr. Jones mentioned some public comments were about
 closing flight schools and how that would have regional and national impact on our aviation and transportation infrastructure.
- The roundtable discussed and agreed to explore airport data regarding capacity and total operations over time at a future meeting.
- At the next meeting a presentation will be aired about the FAA Eagle program.

Chair Bagnato commented about service on a noise panel. Mr. Jones stated that flight schools have an increased engagement with the roundtable. Commissioner Campbell-Swanson offered clarity about training boxes and tower-controlled airspace. Mr. Jones commented about flight school awareness.

Public Comment

Chair Bagnato opened the public comment period at 4:26pm at which time a representative from jetCenters of Colorado spoke and Chair Bagnato commented about unleaded fuel. Next several residents from Greenwood Village, Centennial, unincorporated Arapahoe County, and Louviers made comments to the Board. Some thanked the Airport Authority and made comments about the Normandy Group. Others shared their feelings of retaliation from pilots over complaints of noise from low flying planes over their

homes. Comments included airport operations, minimum standards, and the FAA. Nine citizens made comments online. Chair Bagnato, Commissioners Campbell-Swanson and Holen responded to comments and questions. Mr. Fronapfel also responded to questions and comments. Public comment ended at 6:11pm.

Comments from Board or Staff

None.

Adjournment

Thad Bagnato

The meeting was adjourned at 6:14 p.m.

Stacey Davenport

Execution of Documents

Approved:

Thad Bagnato, Chair